Vanessa Cusumano

Donvale VIC

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

18th January 2004

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I first moved to Italy in 1999 at the age of nineteen to embark on a cultural experience and to connect with my family history.

I met who is now my husband over there and my stay turned into one of almost three years.

My husband and I, before marrying, decided to come to Australia to see where it would be best for us to settle.  We moved back to Australia in 2002 and found the experience wonderful and Australia of course a wonderful place to live.

During my time in Italy I still felt very much Australian and fond of my home country, proud to be Australian and to represent Australia as an expatriate.  However some aspects made me feel isolated and not important as an Australian living overseas.  The following are examples of the problems or issues I encountered over the past few years and to the best of my knowledge this information is correct.

The right to vote is one aspect which has disappointed me greatly.  

Although one may live permanently in another country, the fact they are Australian and have strong ties with that country remains unchanged.   One thing I find interesting is that being a dual national of Italy and Australia, even if I reside in Australia I still have the right to vote in Italian elections.  However if I choose to live in Italy permanently, the right to vote in Australian elections is taken away from me.  

Should a person with an Australian Drivers Licence wish to obtain an Italian Drivers Licence in Italy, they are made to give up their Australian Licence as there is currently no reciprocal agreement.  However an Italian who lives in Australia is allowed to obtain an Australian licence and keep their Italian licence at the same time. 

Unfortunately there are not that many Australian companies and support networks in Italy.  Although there are Australian expatriates residing there, support networks and opportunities in relation to employment and advancement could be improved.

Unfortunately I am unable to provide positive feedback on the Australian Embassy in Rome.  My dealings with the embassy whilst applying for a spouse visa for my Italian husband to come to Australia were negative.  When we called the embassy more often than not we would have to hold for ridiculous amounts of time only to have the phone answered and be told we would have to personally come to the embassy for more information.  This meant a three hour trip from Florence each time.  What they advised us once we got there could have easily been discussed by phone.  We were initially told the visa would take 16 weeks and it ended up taking approximately six months.  When we called for information we were told they could not tell us anything and we would just have to wait.  I was immensely disappointed with the whole experience.

I hope that the above assists in shedding more light on certain issues and I hope these may be looked into and improved for the benefit of all Australian Expatriates.  

Kindest regards

Vanessa Cusumano  

